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Board Members �

President -Mike Jacobs 

Vice President -David Fosmire 

Secretary -Shannon Martsolf 

Treasurer -Pat French 

Activities -Tracy Landboe 

Building and Remodel - 

Robert Allen 

Clubhouse -Harley O’Neil 

Grounds -Kathi Peterson 

Reserves -Brian Dodd 

INNIS ARDEN CLUB, INC. BOX 60038 RICHMOND BEACH, WA 98160   April, 2007 

On the Web at: www.innisarden.com 
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Agenda for the May 8, 2007 
 7:00 PM Board Meeting 

 
1. Approve minutes 
2. Committee Reports 

A. Treasurer 
B. President/Vice President  
C. Secretary  
D. Building and Remodels — 
Rasch: 18542 Springdale CT NW: Replacing 
deck and a with French doors. 
Johnson: 1426 NW Springdale PL: Remodel in-
cluding changes to exterior and roof. 
E. Activities  
F. Grounds  
G. Clubhouse  
H. Reserves 

3. Board Agenda 
4. Community Comments 
5. Adjourn 

Do you have any new neighbors?   
 
If so, please contact the Hospitality Commit-
tee so they can deliver a welcome packet. 
The hospitality committee is:  

 
Jan Holbrook 546-3524 
Jeri Jacobsen 542-7373  

Shelley Watson 542-4369  

Blockwatch Reminder 
 

Please report criminal activity to police at 911 
(emergency) or 296-3311 (non-emergency) 
as well as to your Blockwatch captain. 

 
· Innis Arden I—Brian Branagan 546-6773    

bbranagan@yahoo.com 
· Innis Arden II—Shelley Watson 542-4369   

shell.watson@comcast.net 
· Innis Arden III—Judy Allen  542-3219 

allenjnb@yahoo.com 
 
The editor received the following message 
from a neighbor and emailed it to residents 
for whom she had email addresses:  
 
 I want to make you aware of an incident that 
happened at Shoreview Park yesterday. I 
accompanied my six year old daughter to the 
bathroom at 2:30 in the afternoon. There was 
a pair of women’s underwear draped over the 
door handle of the handicapped stall. The 
door was open about a foot. I peeked in and 
there was a man with a small duffle bag sit-
ting on the toilet. He kept his head down and 
said nothing. I immediately called the police. 
He came out of the bathroom angrily stating 
that he didn't know he was in the women’s 
bathroom as he hurried to his car and sped 
away. I was able to give the police his car 
license number so they know who he is. He 
was in his early 30s, tall slim Caucasian, and 
driving a small bright red convertible with 
black top. With warm weather we'll be using 
the parks more. Always accompany your chil-
dren to public restrooms. I shudder to think 
what may have happened had I not gone in 
with my child. 

Reminder 
 
If you plan on changing or adding 
any structure on your property 
(deck, garden shed, patio, remodel/
addition) contact the Building and 
Remodels chair Robert Allen at 
542-3219. This is your responsibil-
ity and obligation as a member of a 
covenanted community! 

Board Hearings for May 9, 2007 
 

· Martsolf v. Burns: discuss imposition of fines for 
non-compliance with January, 2007 arbiter's decision. 

· Hollinrake v. Meln: discuss re-imposition of fines 
after arbiter's supplemental decision of March, 2007. 

· Hollinrake v. Rust: Board decision on petitioner's 
request to rescind fines for non-compliance. 
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Spin Alley is sponsoring a team for "Relay for Life" to be held May 5-6 at Woolsey Stadium located at 
Crista.  A tent and a large canopy will be erected for our team.  The goal is to have someone walking around 
the track from your team, every hour on the hour for 24 hours.  Before the event, each walker is to try and get 
sponsors who will donate money to the event based upon how many laps the person walks.  A Karaoke ma-
chine will be available and many young people and some older folks may come up and sing.  The Rotary 
Clubs provide food for lunch, dinner, and breakfast on Sunday.  There is a candlelight vigil on Saturday eve-
ning when the entire track has hundreds of bags each containing a lit candle. Prayers are offered for a loved 
one who is fighting cancer or someone who has survived cancer.   
  
I would love to have people in Innis Arden join our team. If you can’t join our team, then please make a do-
nation to the American Cancer Society. For more information, Contact Harley O’Neil at 546-2000. 

���������
 ���������	
����
������������������� 




�����������	���������������������������������������� ���������	�����������
����������������������	���� ������������ ����������� ������ �������������������
!"�#����$�	�	
�����%�
������������������������������ ��������������������������
����������������������������������	���������������� ����
�
 &
����������� �������	����������������������� ������ ���������������'�	�����(��
����������������������	����������������������������� ����������������	�����

)��������������������������������������������	������� �������������������
�
 
�������������	��������� �����������	����������� �� ���'�	�����(�������������
�������������������)������ ���
�������������
��	���������������������*������������� ��������������� �����
����������������������������� ��������
���������������
������������������������������������ ���������	���� �������������	�������������������	�� ����

����(�������������������������������������������
�

+����������������,+)����-�������������.�����������
 ���������������������

Community Associations by the Numbers 
from Community Associations Institute 

 
Community associations are Big Business, consider the 
following: 
· More than 1.7 million volunteers serve as members of 

their community association board and another 
400,000 participate as committee members. There are 
230,000 annual association meetings with democrati-
cally conducted elections and another nearly 2.5 mil-
lion board meetings during the year in which owners 
debate and shape their community’s future. To assist 
boards, more than 1.4 million committee meetings are 
held each fiscal year. The value, in the year 2000, of 

this volunteer participation was nearly $275 million. 
The dollar equivalent for volunteer time, using data 
from the 1998 Economic Report to the President, is 
$15.39/hour volunteered. 

· Community association boards supervise the collection 
of more than $34 billion in annual assessments and 
maintain investment accounts of another $35 billion 
reserves. 

· Associations provide shelter for nearly 60 million indi-
viduals in homes that have an estimated resale value of 
almost $2.5 trillion.  

· These owners spend another $25 billion on internal 
home improvements and an estimated $85 billion on 
mortgage interest and real estate taxes. 
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April 10, 2007 Minutes 
Innis Arden Board Meeting 

 
 The meeting was called to order by Board President Mi-
chael Jacobs at 7:09 pm.     
 
 Board Members Present: Michael Jacobs- President, 
David Fosmire- Vice President, Pat French - Treasurer, 
Shannon Martsolf - Secretary, Brian Dodd – Reserves, 
Bob Allen – Buildings & Remodels, Harley O’Neil  - Club-
house, Tracy Landboe – Activities; Kathi Peterson – 
Grounds. 
 
 Board Members Absent: Tracy Landboe - Activities.   
 
 Prior to the beginning of official board business, a presen-
tation to the board was made on King County Hidden 
Lake Sewer Improvement Project. 
 
 Jennifer Kaufman and other staff provided an update on 
the Hidden Lake Sewer Improvement Project.  The 
county's contractor is constructing a new sewer and ex-
pects to start in Innis Arden, just west of the Clubhouse, 
sometime in June 2007.  Work will pro-
ceed east toward the Clubhouse.  Under construction for 
about a year in the city of Shoreline, it will replace about 
12,000 feet of sewer and replace pipe and pump station.  
Microtunneling of new sewer in 10th NW will require clos-
ing the street to through traffic for approximately 4 months.  
Work is anticipated to be complete by fall of 2007 in Boe-
ing Creek Park.  The project will replace 5,000 ft. of water 
main.  Water and sewer will be going along two sides of 
the clubhouse, both on the south and north ends of the 
clubhouse.  There will be some impact to traffic and park-
ing patterns at the clubhouse and the city will be proac-
tively working to help mitigate these issues.    Traffic will 
be maintained and pedestrians will still be able to access 
the clubhouse.  There is signage available with a 24 hour 
hotline number in the event of community issues or com-
ments.  Some fire hydrants will be replaced with improved 
pressure. 
 
 A motion was made and seconded to approve the 2007 
March Board Meeting Minutes.  Motion passed 8-0. 
 
 Committee reports were given: 
Committee Reports 
Treasurer.  Pat French  – our cash balance is 435k, hav-
ing received all but 27k in dues assessments.  We plan to 
send reminder letters and statements.  This year we will 
begin to assess interest in addition to late fees. The 2006 
audit of the financial statements is currently underway.  In 
March we had one large expense related to the bathroom 
improvements in the clubhouse.   
 
 President, Mike Jacobs  -Legal updates and Court deci-
sions.  Mike Jacobs gave a litigation update.  In Cotting-
ham, the Supreme Court, per Chief Justice Gerry L. Alex-
ander, in a unanimous decision, denied Cottinghams' Mo-
tions to Supplement the Record and to Modify the Court of 

Appeals Commissioner's Ruling regarding Judge Barnett's 
order denying class action status. On Thursday, April 12, 
at 9:00 a.m., the Summary Judgment Motions in Cotting-
ham will be heard before Judge Mertel in King County Su-
perior Court. 
 It is anticipated the hearing will last all day.  The court 
ordered mediation is scheduled for April 26th and Judge 
Mertel indicated he would issue his Order well before that 
date so that the sides are aware of the remaining issues. 
 
 Vice President, Dave Fosmire  - Compliance Committee 
report and updates. The April 11th hearing on three mat-
ters will be postponed. Hollinrake v Meln; Martsolf v Burns 
respondent has asked for a delay and Hollinrake v Rust, 
the petitioner has asked for a delay until May.  Matters to 
be heard Buchmayr, Hollinrake, Jones v Lewis; Howard 
Steele Mackey v Dragoy, Montgomery, Oughton and 
Knauer.  Compliance committee received a petition from 
Bob Jacobs regarding the Buildings & Remodels submit-
ted plans for a pool of Sig & June Hansen; there is a com-
plaint that there will be a negative view obstruction.  The 
Hansens have thirty days to respond.   
 
Secretary – Shannon Martsolf  would like to present a 
proposal to improve community communication, relation-
ship building and volunteer involvement via new communi-
cation strategies, she would like to present ideas at the 
May board meeting. 
 
Building and Remodels – Bob Allen  -  Michael and 
Phyllis Jacobs, 18301 8th Ave NW,application to modify 
their front entry, including modification of the roof over the 
new entry, was approved 7-0.  Mr.Jacobs recused himself 
from the considerations by the Board.   Hansen, 18361 8th 
Ave NW, swimming pool application was approved March 
20, 2007.  Discussion was held regarding concerns of Bob 
Jacobs and Roger and Jane Lowell about the rear lot line 
setback (25 feet).  The Hansens will consider moving the 
location of the pool to accommodate Lowells and Jacobs 
concerns. They will advise the Board with their response 
to the Covenant Compliance Complaint filed by Bob Ja-
cobs with the Board against them.  
Johnson-- 1426 NW Springdale Pl , hasn’t completed ap-
plication 
Rasch----- 18542 Springdale Court , hasn’t completed ap-
plication 
Jacobs—-18301 8th Ave. NW modification of main entry, 
voted and approved 
              
Activities  – no report. 
 
 Reserves, Brian Dodd  - Removal of six significant poplar 
trees and one insignificant next to playfield wall.   Motion 
made in March meeting – board and community discussed 
the removal and any related issues with the sewer project 
or westerly playfield retaining wall along 15th NW, arborist 
recommended them for removal four years ago, motion 
carried 8-0.  Harley cleared out the problems with the 
BMX trails.  Maggie Taber has done an excellent job at 

(Continued on page 5) 
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planting inventory we had purchased that she has been 
nursing.  Need a work party in Bear to clean up the tree 
limbs and debris found in the City Right-of-way.  Please 
remind folks not to dump yard waste into the reserves. 
 
 Grounds -  Kathi Peterson  – with the help of Dave Fos-
mire, they spent hours getting bids from local landscaping 
companies regarding grounds maintenance.  2 men, work-
ing an eight hour day (16 hours) 4x a month to mow the 
lawn, maintain grounds and beds at entrances – additional 
time spent cleaning invasive out of reserves and trail 
clearing.  Combining the grounds and reserves budget – 
bids included 35 week (growing season) or 52 week 
schedules.  Green Ridge $2,676/month; Edmonds Land-
scaping $3,200/month; Natural Landscape Concept 
$3,160/month.   
 
 Judy met with the architect regarding the IA entrance 
signs.  Going to work with Shoreline CC art department 
and fabrication and welding.  She has met with permit de-
partment at the City of Shoreline.  Has received a permit 
variance for the art work that is out of standard require-
ment.  Trying to keep the cost reasonable.  Activities have 
contributed $2,000 for the architect.  The board is paying 
half.  Architect is working on the logo.  Suggesting vinyl 
car ID for parking.  Also collecting signatures in support of 
the 110 feet plan for the Aurora corridor.   
 

 

Clubhouse, Harley O'Neil  - During the month of April 
there was a rummage sale, poker party, and a few other 
rental events.  Income was $1,200 with no expenses re-
ported. 
Harley explained the remodeling of the Club House.  The 
office area is being enlarged.   The CMU walls in the main 
room are being fir'd out and sheet rock is being installed.  
New Wainscot will be placed on the walls, a gas log 
placed in the fireplace, and the fireplace will be faced with 
faux river rock.  New double pane sliding glass doors will 
replace the older single pane doors.  New flooring will be 
installed.  Anyone interested in participating in the selec-
tion of materials should contact Harley at (206) 353-5516. 
 
 Board Business  – a motion was made to hold an Execu-
tive Session of the board to discuss legal and community 
matters.  Motion carried 8 – 0. 
 
 Adjourn 

(Continued from page 4) 
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Dumping Debris 
 
 It is tempting to avoid ‘clean green’ disposal charges by dumping yard waste down steep banks that are so 
prevalent in Innis Arden. However, such dumping not only results in slope instability, but it violates the Innis 
Arden covenants and Shoreline’s Municipal Code. (Dumping of any debris anywhere, including private 
property violates Innis Arden covenants and city code, regardless of slope.) 
 
 While replanting the reserves last month, Maggie Taber  noted that someone (or their yard/tree person) 
dumped a bunch of debris in Lower Bear.  Not only is this bad for slope stability, but it is illegal. There are 
some sections of what is believed to be fence (wood & wire mesh) and will take some muscle to get it out, 
so that it can be replanted. 
 
 Debris adds weight to the slope. The added weight may cause the slope to slide.  Added debris kills exist-
ing plants, the roots of which help to stabilize the slope.   
 
Note: Disposal of yard waste into a compost bin is encouraged providing that the use and maintenance is 
in such a manner as to prevent the attraction, breeding and/or harboring of insets and rodents. 
 
Will insert picture of debris. 
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2007 INNIS ARDEN TENNIS PROGRAM 
Girls and Boys Ages 6-18 

June 28 - August 9-- No classes July 4 (Wed makeup Aug. 9) 
 
This is the registration form for the 6 week summer session of tennis lessons and TENNIS TEAM (youth over 
12) and JUNIOR TENNIS TEAM (ages 6 to 12). Players will be divided by skill level into classes which will 
meet twice weekly at the Innis Arden tennis courts. 
  
If you would like to be in the same class as a friend, please note that on the form below and we will try to 
accommodate as scheduling allows. If you have a question about which class to register for, please call Kerry 
Ramsey at (206) 533-0888 or via email ramseykk@comcast.net. 
 
THE CLASS ROSTERS WILL BE POSTED ON THE BULLETIN BO ARD LOCATED ON THE OUTSIDE 
WALL OF THE CLUBHOUSE ACROSS FROM THE TENNIS COURTS  THE WEEK OF JUNE 25th. PLEASE 
WRITE DOWN THE TIME OF YOUR CHILD’S CLASS WHEN YOU REGISTER OR CHECK THE ROSTERS. 
CLASSES START ON THURSDAY, JUNE 28.  
 
TENNIS TEAM - All competition level players (12 years and older) are urged to join the team, which plays 
matches on Wednesday  afternoons. We will be in the North End Junior Tennis League. Players are 
encouraged to sign up for lessons as well as for the team, but they are separate activities. 
  
 REGISTRATION 
Registration will be on a first-come, first-serve basis with Innis Arden residents having priority until June 15. 
Thereafter, remaining class spaces, if any, will be filled in the order of registrations received. 
 BEFORE JUNE 15 
 
Please register by sending the following registration form, with check made out to IAAC (Innis Arden Activities 
Committee), to Kerry Ramsey, 18815 17th Ave. NW, BEFORE JUNE 15.     
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

2007 INNIS ARDEN TENNIS REGISTRATION FORM 
 

CHILD’S NAME____________________________________________________________ 
 
ADDRESS________________________________________________________________ 
 
PHONE NO.___________________  EMAIL_________________________ AGE________ 
 
CLASS TIMES AND FEES 

____Beginner (6-8 yr olds)  T/Th 10:15-11:00 $65 

____Beginner (8 -10 yr olds) M/W 10:15-11:00 $65 

____Beginner (12+) M/W 5:30- 6:30 $80    

____Adv. Beginner T/Th 11:00- 12:00 $80 

____Intermediate   M/W 11:00-12:00 $80 

____Intermediate  T/Th 1:00- 2:00 $80 

____Adv. Intermediate M/W 4:30-5:30 $80 

____Adv. Intermediate  T/Th 12:00-1:00 $80 

____Competition class 
(team priority, max. 6 players 
per class)   

M/F 
12:00 – 4:00, One hour class, 
both days, class to be 
assigned by skill level 

$100  

____TENNIS TEAM (over 12) WED Matches 12:30-3:30 $35 

____JUNIOR TENNIS TEAM   
(under 12) WED Matches 12:30-3:30 $35 

Make checks payable to IAAC and send with your registration.  
 
 
NOTES_____________________________________________________________________________ 
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INNIS ARDEN CLUB  
P.O. Box 60038 
Richmond Beach, WA 98160 

We’re on the Web! 
www.innisarden.com 

COMING EVENTS 
Board Meeting 
May 8, 7:00 PM 

At the Clubhouse 
 

Deadline for May Bulletin— 
May 13th 

 

Community Notices  
(no anonymous items)  
Carol Solle,  542-4978 
csolle@earthlink.net 

17061 12th Avenue N.W. 
 

Remodels—Robert Allen 542-3219 

PRSRT STD  
U.S. Postage 

 PAID  
Seattle. WA  

 Permit No. 12410  
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Reserves Update 

 
 Former reserves chair Maggie Taber is like the ener-
gizer bunny—she keeps going and going! She has been 
maintaining a nursery of plants for the reserves, and 
during March the following was planted:  
 
 5 Paper Birch, 5 Oregon Ash, 25 Rugosa Rose, 9 
Hooker Willow, 50 Red Twig, 15 Cascara, 25 Vine 
Maple, 10 Native Crabapple, 10 Red Flowering Cur-
rent, 18 Hooker Willow whips, and 100 Red Osier 
Dogwoods 
 
 Maggie will be potting up some Pacific Yew again 
this year and replant when it gets large enough. 
 
 Someone (or their yard/tree person) dumped a bunch 
of debris in Lower Bear.  Not only is this bad for slope 
stability, but it is illegal. There are some sections of 
what is believed to be fence (wood & wire mesh) and 
will take some muscle to get it out, so that it can be 
replanted. 
 

 DO  NOT DUMP IN THE RESERVES!!! 


